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1. Message From the President 

This manifesto is UNIP's vision for Zambia in the new millennium.

It is about our future, the future of our children and that of our families.

This manifesto is about the people of Zambia, realising their hopes, meeting 
their needs and taking concrete steps to achieve them.

It is the vision of how the women and men of UNIP plan to build a just and 
equitable society by rebuilding Zambia, once again, into a viable economy and a 
prosperous society.

Indeed, for the first time since 1991, the People of Zambia can look forward to 
an era of hope for real fulfilment and prosperity, in dignity and unity.
 
In the past eight years, our country has changed and changed for the worse.

Our men and women in government have subjected our country to gross abuse.

Our people have been thrown out of employment into misery and insecurity.

Our children have been forced out of school, thrown into the streets, vending 
trinkets, apples oranges, and grapes from foreign lands.

Our people once respected champions of liberty, freedom and justice and human 
dignity have been dehumanised and relegated to the fringe of the international 
society.

We can no longer leave the confines of our borders without being anxious that we
shall be searched on suspicions of drug trafficking.
 
The MMD government has done the people of Zambia great injustice.

It has engaged in deceit while proclaiming democracy.

It has engaged in hatred while proclaiming Christianity.

It has engaged in fraud and corruption while proclaiming transparency and 
accountability.

The government has been poisoned by collective bad faith and polluted by 
individual greed.

All that was painstakingly build over the years has been looted and shared by 
the leaders.

Industries have been sold (for what one MMD cabinet minister described) as a 
song.

Formal employment has dwindled to a mare 12% of the available labour force.

Life expectancy has dropped from 47 years in our time, to 37 years during MMD's 
rule.

The quality of life is nothing to talk about for the 89% of Zambians.

The MMD government has divided us with no hope for unity under an MMD 
government, as we continue to push our tribal and ethnic agendas.
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UNIP intends to reverse this political, social and economic tragedy.

This manifesto bears testimony to our noble intentions.

It is a social contract between UNIP and the people of Zambia to deliver for 
their betterment.

It is a statement of our honest aims and objectives. 

At the very heart of this manifesto is our belief that the strength of any 
nation is its people.

Free women and men, with faith in God and in dignity working for themselves and 
their families, to defend their freedom, dignity, and their diverse heritages 
under the national motto ONE ZAMBIA ONE NATION.

We are confident that Zambians are still eager to face the challenges of the 
future through hard work and commitment to supplant the tragedy that has 
befallen Zambia.

We have trust in the talent and character of our people and that given the 
opportunities provided under this manifesto, we can rebuild our economy and 
society through job creation, handwork, and sustainable economic development for
all.

Together we can build a nation of free responsible citizens, guided by Gods' 
hand.

Our vision of a just society can become a reality.

This manifesto is but one little step for UNIP, but a giant step for the Zambian
society.

Your vote for UNIP is a commitment to the future of our children, our families, 
our country.

It is a major step to a fair just and equitable society.

In inviting you to vote for UNIP, we do so in recognition of our capacity to 
deliver on our promises.
 
A VOTE FOR UNIP IS A VOTE FOR PEACE IS A VOTE FOR PROGRESS IS A VOTE FOR 
DEVELOPMENT IS A VOTE FOR YOUR CHILDREN AND FAMILY IS A VOTE FOR ZAMBIA'S 
PROSPEROUS FUTURE 

2. Preamble 

The 2001 election is about the future, the future of our children, the future of
us all, and the future of our nation.

This election is about genuine change and not change for the sake of change.

In 2001 you will make a serious and conscious decision, on the kind of life you 
want for your selves and your families.

In 2001, you will make a choice of what kind of a nation you want Zambia to be.

You will make a personal choice about the kind of leadership you would like to 
have.

Above all, you will make a realistic choice about the programmes of the various 
political parties.

Your choice will determine the future of Zambia. We urge you to make these 
decisions with consciousness and diginity and not under the euphoria of 
unrealisable electoral promises. 

In 1991, we asked the people of Zambia to choose between our Party UNIP and the 
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MMD.

Despite our policies which had stood the test of time; which had brought about 
development and prosperity where there was none; which had brought industries 
where there was none; which had developed commerce where there was none; build 
schools where there was none; created industries where there was none; build 
hospitals were there was none; opened up agriculture were there was very little;
above all we gave hope to the Zambians where the colonial government provided 
none.

The people of Zambia chose the MMD.

We did realise that this vote was fraught with emotion.

People wanted to experiment with another set of leaders.

We are now sure that the people of Zambia have had an opportunity to compare our
performance as UNIP in Government and that of the MMD in Government.

The 2001 election is about choice.

It is choice between real change and empty promises, it is a choice between 
chaos and order, it is a choice between poverty and prosperity, it is a choice 
between dignity and immorality.

It is for this reason that we believe that the people of Zambia will once again 
vote us into power.

To enable us to restore what has been destroyed.

To enable us to re-start the process of development and creation of wealth for 
the future.

The future of our children and the future of their children.

We are confident that the people of Zambia will vote us back into power to 
continue our programmes.
 
3. Vision of the Party 

The vision of UNIP is to build a fair and just society where, Women and men 
enjoy equal opportunities in development,

The society which is not highly stratified, that is, the gap between the rich 
and the poor is not large; Where there is social mobility upwards for those in 
the under class, through education and access to productive resources; Where 
people have decent housing and guaranteed incomes; Where children are protected 
from molestation of any form; Where protection of private property and of 
minority interests is guaranteed not only in deed but also in practice; Where 
fundamental human rights, the rule of law and justice is guaranteed by the 
constitution and also by practice.

A society whose politics are driven by the civil society and not just the men 
and women in politics.

A society whose social and community development is driven by Non Governmental 
and Community Service Organisations.

A society whose Economy is driven by the private sector with government 
intervention when the projects in question exceeds the capacity of the private 
sector or the need for a joint effort between the private sector and government 
becomes genuinely and mutually desirable.

This is the society which we would like to bring about. 

4. Party Principles and Values 

4.1 One Zambia One Nation 
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UNIP believes that Zambia is a unitary state and therefore that its territorial 
integrity must be maintained.

However, with in the unitary state there are diversities that are unified under 
the motto ONE ZAMBIA ONE NATION.

UNIP will strive to maintain and defend this status core. 

4.2 Free, Open, Democratic, Humanistic and God Fearing Society 

UNIP believes in a free and open society where freedom of assembly, association,
freedom in religious beliefs is guaranteed by the constitution.

UNIP believes in a secular state where adult suffrage is guaranteed by the 
constitution and that human dignity is both the starting point and goal of its 
activities.
 
4.3 Protection of Minority Interests and defending the Weak 

UNIP believes that there will be weak members in every society.

This weakness is not their fault.

It is either because they are born with disabilities, or they belong to smaller 
religious or ethnic group.

UNIP believes in the protection of minority interest groups require protection, 
harnessing, and integration into the mainstream society.

It is therefore UNIPs' intention to develop legislation and programmes to defend
and protect the weak and defend the interests of the minority.
 
4.4 Full Separation of Powers of the Judiciary, the Legislature, and the 
Executive 

UNIP believes in the full separation of powers and the recognition of the 
Legislature, the Judiciary, and the Executive functions as an important 
provision for guaranteeing democracy.
 
In furtherance of the separation of powers, Cabinet will be appointed from 
outside Parliament.
 
Where a sitting Member of Parliament is appointed to the cabinet s/he will have 
to vacate the parliamentary seat.

The judiciary will regulate itself. 

4.5 Free Social Market Economy 

UNIP believes that Zambia should be a free social market economy guided by the 
principles of Zambian Humanism, where Government intervention is restricted to 
creating an enabling environment and acting in conditions where there is failure
of the market system.

The state will intervene when excesses or depressions prevail through effective 
macro economic policy legal and administrative instruments to protect the 
people.

This is an imperative in order to open the economy to the people of Zambia and 
take care of the excesses of a free market economy.

UNIP does not believe in free wheeling capitalism, which puts capital at the 
centre of activities instead of people.

UNIP does not support the notion that the state rules with folded arms. 

4.6 Rule of Law, Social and Economic Justice 
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UNIP is committed to the rule of law, the principle of equality, social and 
economic justice and above all fundamental human rights.

UNIP believes that a private and indigenous driven economy holds the best 
guarantee to a prosperous Zambia.

However, it also believes that government intervention is necessary were the 
quantum of investment or the low returns cause the private sector to shy away 
from projects, which are otherwise socially necessary.

Government shall support vital strategic industries.
 
4.7 A Civil Society Driven Politics 

UNIP believes that the civil society has a major role to play to enhance Zambian
Democracy. 

Therefore a free press, the church, the labour movement, peasants and farmers 
organisations, the private sector, student organisations should all play a 
significant role in shaping Zambian politics.

UNIP once in power will reorganise the economic planning and management system 
of the state to enable genuine participation of these groups in the management 
of the national economy.

UNIP believes that NGo's and CBO's in Zambia can play a significant role in 
community development and relief work, and hence UNIP will integrate its 
activities with 
those of the NGo's and CBO's without undermining their autonomy.
 
5. Building A Sustainable Democracy 

5.1 Democracy Politics and Governance 

UNIP is committed to genuine plural democracy.

Democracy defined as a process by which collective decision making in society is
facilitated and that this process is firmly established within an acceptable and
supportive institutional framework.

To achieve this a stable context for political activity and competition is 
necessary and that such a context may be described as a constitutional order.

This context would involve the emergency of a set of fundamental rules and 
customary procedures, which are designed to alleviate political differences and 
make government decisions legitimate.

Legitimacy being important because supreme authority is exercised for the most 
part by representatives elected by popular suffrage.

That these representatives are responsible for the safeguarding of the major 
features of modern democratic values.

These feature include individual freedoms, which entitles citizens to the 
liberty and responsibility of shaping their own destinies and conducting their 
own affairs; equality before the law, access to information and education and 
universal suffrage.

Of course, it is understood that modern democracy encompasses plurality 
organised through political parties and civil society. Since this is the case, 
that modern democracy is exercised through representative government, and 
because the elections are an institution of representative government, the 
electoral process becomes one of the most critical components of the entire 
framework.

Hence the manner in which government organises elections and determines winners,
among other things, affects the participation of citizens and therefore 
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determines the extent of legitimacy.
 
UNIP will enforce vigorously this type of a democratic dispensation in which 
citizens shall hold Government accountable to the governed. 

UNIP believe that plural democratic governance can be the best way to distribute
the nations wealth. This is providing that there is a fair and equitable way of 
participation in politics.

No single group within society should dominate politics and take advantage of 
others.

It however recognises the fact that politics in Zambia, to day, are lopsided in 
favour of the upper class.

This political imbalance must be corrected before democracy and good governance 
can flourish.

Democratic governance is the exercise of governmental authority based on; 

- Free and fair elections. 

- The rule of law, and justice.  

- The consent of the governed, and.

- Public participation in the process of governance.  

5.2 Free and Fair Elections 

A free and fair election requires that there is a level playing field for all 
the participants in the electoral process.

The MMD government undermines this process by gifts and handouts of fertilisers 
and houses on the pretext that they are empowering people at the time of 
elections. 

- UNIP in power will ensure that this comes to an end. 

Free and fair elections require that there is an independent electoral 
commission with freedom to act impartially.

The present electoral commission is not impartial. 
It has no powers to act independently.

The registration of voters continues to be carried out by a private company 
despite the protests from opposition political parties.

- UNIP in power will put an end to this.
 
Free and fair elections require a representative electoral commission and a 
transparent appointment system to this commission.

There is no transparency in the present appointment system.

Partisan appointments continue to be made to the electoral commission

- UNIP in power will introduce a transparent appointment system to the electoral
commission, with all political parties and other stakeholders represented

Free and fair elections require institution of measures, which will ensure that 
there is no election rigging especially through the movement of ballot boxes.
 
- UNIP in power will not only ensure that transparent ballot boxes are used, It 
will also ensure that the ballot papers are counted at each polling station.
 
Free and fair elections require that all that are qualified to vote are given an
opportunity to vote.
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The MMD government continues to deny people their votes by continuing to avoid 
continuous registration. 

- UNIP in power will ensure that there is a continuous registration voters to 
enable those who qualify in the interim period to vote: 

5.3 Rule of Law and Justice 

The legitimate authority of government is derived on the basis of implementation
of impartial and just laws, formulated by elected representatives.

The development of such laws require maximum participation of the stakeholders.

In other words consent of the governed, to ensure that the laws are legitimate 
and just.

Constitutional difficulties have allowed the MMD to dominate parliament for too 
long.

This has undermined the promulgation of just laws and thereby undermining 
justice. 

- UNIP, when in power, will ensure that all laws which have undermined 
fundamental human rights are removed from the statutes.
  
- UNIP will ensure that the constitution is changed to incorporate the wishes of
the civil society.
  
- UNIP will ensure that all the discriminatory closes are removed from the 
constitution.
  
5.4 Consent of the Governed 

Apathy has characterised national and local government elections because people 
are frustrated by unfulfilled promises.

They see politics not bringing in the desired changes to their lives.

They also see politics as a dirty game. UNIP when in power will ensure that; 

- the whole election process is transparent and that there is a level playing 
field in the electoral process so that people can regain confidence in the 
electoral system. 

- It eliminates vote rigging in order to regain peoples confidence in the 
electoral system. 

- there is an improvement in the independent monitoring systems in order to 
reduce election malpractice.
 
- will ensure that there is no abuse of government transport for election 
campaigns. This facility disadvantages opposition parties.
 
5.5 Civil Society Participation in Governance 

Lack of participation in politics by major stakeholders especially the civil 
society is the root cause of poverty.

This lack of participation undermines an equitable distribution of wealth.

MMD in power allocate to themselves most of the wealth in the country.

Currently 46% of national income is consumed by 5% of the population. 

UNIP when in power; 

- will introduce a comprehensive participatory economic planning and management 
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framework which will create a balance of political power by including civil 
society in the planning and review processes of the government budget.

This process has already been developed. 

- Will radically decentralise and devolve economic and political power to 
regional and local government in order to strengthen them for effective civil 
society participation.

A planning and management process will also be developed for this. 

- Will carry out a comprehensive capacity building programme for civil society 
organisations in order to strengthen them for effective participation in the 
economic management at both national and local levels.

A process has already been developed. 

- Will decentralise some of the government ministries to the provinces in order 
to take government to the people. And make government location relevant to its 
activities.

- Will increase civic education in order to promote participation. 

5.6 A Free Press And Mass Media 

In a democratic society, a free press and mass media, are important channels for
strengthening democracy They facilitate the broadcasting of political messages 
and party programmes.
 
UNIP when in power 

- Will transform the management of public media into a stakeholder- controlled 
institution.

Boards of Directors of all public media will be drawn from major stakeholders.
 
- Will enhance public access to public media. 

- Will facilitate the growth and development of privately owned media, not as a 
favour to supporters of the ruling party but as an important democratic right, 
and an essential factor in the process of having an informed and politically 
active public.
 
- Will therefore endeavour to integrate the mass media so as to derive maximum 
benefit from professional media associations such as The Zambia Independent 
Media Association (ZIMA) and the Press Association of Zambia (PAZA). 

- Will ensure that public broad casts of an educational nature are broad cast 
free or sponsored by government. 

- Will encourage the development of a private press by supporting the 
importation of duty free newsprint. 

5.7 International Relations and External Security 

In the last three decades, Zambia's international relations had been 
characterised with the war situation due to the support of liberation struggles.

The hosting of the liberation movements meant that Zambia was in a constant war 
situation, in order to be ready to repel hostile neighbours whenever they 
carried out their hot pursuit operations into Zambia.

This required maintenance of a large army, sophisticated weaponry and air power.

The liberation struggles are now over with the attainment of majority rule in 
South Africa.

Although there are some hot issues on some of our borders, most of these can be 
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resolved diplomatically.

UNIPs strategy in foreign relations therefore will be as follows; 

- To have a strong presence in the regional groupings such as SADC, PTA, OAU and
other such organisations, in order to resolve differences diplomatically and at 
source.
 
- To anticipate and spearhead conflict resolution initiatives in order to avoid 
such conflicts developing and spilling over into Zambia.
 
- Rekindle the lost position of influence in the southern African region and the
world at large.
 
- To uphold and implement all properly executed international agreements that 
are binding upon Zambia as a sovereign State and will continue to actively 
participate in the further enhancement of international treaties, conventions 
and statutes.

To this end, we will evaluate international agreements and conventions so that 
they reflect the national interest of Zambia.
 
- To conduct a national, non-partisan foreign policy whose priority will be the 
pursuit of the national and economic interest of Zambia.

- To consolidate career diplomacy and stamp out nepotism and the partisan 
patronage system that has seriously compromised the vibrancy and importance of 
the country on the international front.

- To utilise its quota of professional appointments in the UN and other 
multilateral organisations by arranging for the placement of its nationals in 
these bodies.
 
- Will engage in constructive dialogue with bilateral and multilateral donors 
based on mutual trust and understanding. 

- To consolidate relations with sister parties and fraternal organisations that 
share similar social, political and economic perspectives with UNIP.

5.8. Human Rights 

UNIP reassert the sanctity of the human individual.

We are committed to respect the rights of every human being.

The guarantee of the freedom of association, protection from physical mental and
the right to privacy is what enables human beings to participate in politics 

- UNIP in government guarantees to fully uphold individual rights and equal 
rights to all: women, children, men, and people with disabilities.

To this end, we will create an environment in which all citizens will freely and
effectively operate. 

- UNIP pledge to fight bigotry, xenophobia, intolerance, and all other forms of 
social, economic, or political injustice in our society when it comes to power. 

- We will ensure that all International Conventions for the Protection of the 
Fundamental Human Rights and Freedoms to which Zambia is a state party are 
ratified and appropriate domestic law is enacted in order to sieve effect to the
conventions to make them justifiable. 

- While Zambia is God fearing, we hold that Zambia is a secular state. 

- We hold that the state has no right to impose or interfere in matters of 
religion or faith of the citizens. UNIP subscribes to Freedom of Conscience and 
Freedom of Worship.
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- UNIP will reconstitute the human rights commission in such a way as to sieve 
it executive powers so that it is able to enforce its findings and decisions.

The Commission shall be made autonomous and its nominated members shall have to 
be ratified by parliament.

These changes will enable the commission to carry out its intended objectives 
fairly, efficiently, and effectively.
 
5.8 Constitutional Democracy 

Since its birth in 1964, Zambia has always been a constitutional democracy.

We in UNIP are fully committed to ensuring that the Constitution is supreme in 
our system of governance and type of democracy.

To this end, UNIP 

- Remains committed to the supremacy of the constitution.

Thus, we believe that national consensus in the approval and in the mode of 
amending the constitution is absolutely necessary.

Therefore, we pledge to defend the republican constitution against any attempt 
to subvert it and to defend the judiciary from any attempt to demean its 
authority. 

5.9 Constituent Assembly 

The power to write or re-write the Constitution of Zambia vests in the People.

The role of Parliament is to enact, and write, a constitution or amendments that
the people have approved.

UNIP believes that constitutional amendments should enhance democratic 
governance and individual freedoms and rights rather than derogate from the Bill
of Rights.

Partisan political expediency does not and should not be used to justify' 
initiating constitutional amendments.

UNIP when in power, 

- A representative constituent assembly will be created to deal with matters of 
review and amendment of the constitution. 

- Will establish a Constitutional Court to guarantee that neither the state nor 
its agents engages in flagrant violation of the constitutional and fundamental 
rights 

5.10 Traditional Courts and Traditional Rulers 

UNIP affirms the importance of our traditional rulers as key in proper, 
effective and good democratic governance and that they will play a crucial role 
in the implementation of the policy on the devolution of power from the central 
government to the district and community levels.

To this end UNIP, 

- Will re-establishing a house of chiefs with powers to debate and veto bills 
related to land, natural resources, wild life and environment.
 
- We recognise the Barotseland Agreement of 1964 as a legitimate subject of 
concern requiring immediate attention in the context of devolution of power.

5.12 Separation of Powers 

We hold it to be self-evident that the integrity of the governmental system in 
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our constitutional democracy rests on the separation of powers, as it ensures 
that no one arm of state becomes dominant over the others.

We uphold the doctrine of separation of powers as sacrosanct. 

We affirm the provisions in our Constitution that the Legislature shall make 
laws, the Judiciary shall interpret the laws and that the Executive shall 
implement the laws. 

5.12.1 The Executive 

Shall be the executive wing of the state responsible for implementing the law.

An executive president who will be answerable to the national assembly for the 
actions of government shall head it.
 
5.12.2 The Judiciary 

The judiciary shall be the legal arm of the state responsible for interpretation
of justice.

UNIP will rename the current Ministry of Legal Affairs to Ministry of Justice, 
and ensure that its focus shifts from mere defender of government policy to that
of enhancing the practice of the rule of law and justice.
 
5.12.3 The Legislature 

Shall be the representative wing of the state to formulate and pass laws and 
also be responsible for debate, review and follow up of the implementation of 
laws passed by the national assembly. 

5.15 Local and Regional Government, decentralisation and participation
 
Local and regional government is an effective way of spearheading local 
initiatives.

There is no effective regional governance in Zambia and the performance of local
government, especially in the recent past, has been dismal.

The problem is that local councils have acquired more functions than they have 
financial capacity to cope with the increased responsibilities.

The policy on local government has also not been clear.

They are partially viewed to be part of central government when it comes to 
services.

They are viewed as autonomous when it comes to finances.

The situation, to say the least, has been confusing. 

UNIP believes that the most effective government is government that is closest 
to the people.

The current local government system lacks direction, leadership, stability, and 
finance.

The rampant interference reveals the existence of a serious bureaucratic malaise
that needs to be addressed. 

UNIP in government will aim to use local and regional government for increasing 
devolution of power to the provinces and districts to enable our communities to 
thrive as autonomous and democratic entities enjoying unity in diversity and as 
instruments for social and economic development.

UNIP in government will: 

- Introduce a system of regional government based on elected representatives to 
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deal with social and economic matters peculiar to each region

- Enhance the management capacities of local authorities to enable them perform 
their functions and deliver services to their communities efficiently. 
 
- Improve conditions of service and security of tenure of office so as to 
attract and retain quality personnel. 

- Expand the revenue bases of local authorities and improve funding from the 
central government. 

- Will review local government legislation with a view to increasing the local 
councils' powers to act on behalf of the local people. 

- Will review tax legislation with a view to empowering councils to be 
self-reliant in the financing of local development programmes. 

- Will strengthen the administrative capacity of the local communities to ensure
sustainable development and delivery of top quality services such as; 

-- Economic regeneration and growth,
 
-- Development of training and transport facilities, and Environmental 
protection, health, and trading standards.

-- Distribution of electricity, water and sewerage,

-- Construction of houses for sale and rent.

6. BUILDING A DYNAMIC SOCIETY 

6.1 Caring For Our Children 

The most important function of a family is to raise children, hand over to them 
responsibilities and fundamental values of our society.

The future of our nation lies in our hands, in our ability to bring up our 
children in an appropriate manner and to accomplish those goals that will 
determine the course our country stakes in the next century.

We are in an era of sweeping change.

More women than ever before have entered the work force, as a result, many 
households depend upon some form of non-parental care for their youngsters.

Relatives, neighbours, the church, employers and others in the private sector, 
are helping to meet the demand for childcare.

We also know that social and economic changes have exposed the family and 
rendered the child an object of attack and abuse.

We believe that the development and survival of our children will determine the 
type of Zambia we shall have tomorrow.

The children's exposure should guide public policy and private options on many 
issues affecting the way we work, raise our families, and care for our children.

It is a serious indictment on us that the quality of life has so much worsened 
that instead of school age children being in school, they are on the streets 
stealing, pick pocketing, abusing drugs, and committing all kinds of despicable 
things.

UNIP is committed to give hope to the families and the children by seriously 
re-addressing the problems that afflict the processes of caring for our 
children.
 
UNIP is committed to public policy that recognises that the best care for 
children, especially in the early years, is parental, and likewise acknowledge 
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the full range of the family or parental situations. Mother or fathers, who stay
home, work part-time or work full-time should all receive the same respect and 
consideration in public policy.

UNIP in government will: 

- Introduce programmes that will enhance the survival and normal development of 
children of both sexes. 

- Will introduce tax concessions for companies, which will establish day care 
centres for their employee's children. 

- Introduce and strictly enforce legislation to protect children against any 
form of abuse both from within and outside the family. 

- Introduce measures in collaborations with all stakeholders to alleviate the 
suffering of the rapidly growing number of orphans resulting from problems of 
HIV/AIDS.
 
6.2 Youth Development 

The current level of unemployment among the youth has reached alarming 
proportions.

The youth constitute a large percentage of the population.

They account for about 65% of the unemployed in the country.

The major causes of youth unemployment are; 

(i) Limited education places in secondary institutions yielding a higher 
drop-out rate 

(ii) The present high cost of education preventing some children from entering 
school. 

(iii) Limited skills training opportunities leading to armies of unskilled 
youth. 

(iv) Reduced employment opportunities caused by current economic crisis 

(v) The general failure by government to prioritise the youth problem in 
general. 

UNIP in government will: 

- Re-establish and expand industrial and agricultural skills training centres to
impart technical skills and promote the concept of self- employment among the 
youth in both rural and urban areas.
 
- Support community-based projects and programmes of NGO's / CBO's involved in 
youth development.. 

- Generate employment for the youth; through non-traditional activities such as 
performing arts (drama, music, and crafts) etc; Sport.

- There are so many facilities constructed by the mines and municipality 
councils that are lying idle at the moment.

- These will be rehabilitated for use in these initiatives. 

- Promotion of Youth enterprise funds. 

- Establish advisory services, infrastructure, credit, and other services to 
help in youth development in both rural and urban areas. 

- Further develop the national service to include industrial attachments 
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- Train and involve youth in the management of their affairs. 

- Promote a young leaders programme. 

6.3 Caring for People with Disabilities 

Society measures the greatness of any government or a country by the way it 
treats its weakest citizens, including the disabled.

Government's attitude during the past decade is heartbreaking.

The disabled have been viewed as if they are sub-humans who should not be in the
same environment as those without disabilities.

The claim by one government Minister that the disabled do not vote and therefore
one does not need to concern one with them is most deplorable. 

Our citizens, both able and disabled, are our nation's most precious resource.

We in UNIP are committed to ensuring increased opportunities for every 
individual to reach his or her maximum potential.

This commitment includes providing opportunities for individual's disabilities. 

We believe that the most effective way to increase opportunities for Zambians 
with disabilities is to remove intentional and unintentional barriers to 
education, employment, housing, transportation, health care and other basic 
services.

UNIP in government will: 

- Support the creation of new programmes to provide early intervention services 
to infants and children with disabilities.

- Facilitate employment programmes that allow individuals with severe 
disabilities to earn competitive and sustainable wages. 

- Work out effective policies that create opportunities for persons with 
disabilities to lead productive and creative lives. 

- Provide incentives to institutions that have employment and educational and 
training programmes for Zambians with disabilities. 

- Legislate requiring public amenities to facilitate handicap use. 

6.4 Caring for The aged 

Growing old is a natural phenomenon.

It is often a symbol of ones long contribution to society.

In a country like Zambia where social security systems are totally inadequate, 
the caring of the aged must be a responsibility of the extended family system.

However, there are cases where the family system fails to take care of the aged.

This, then, becomes a responsibility of the broader society to take care of such
aged.

The care of the aged should however not be a matter of incarceration into lonely
and over crowded old peoples homes.

UNIP when in power will: 

- Introduce humane living conditions and activities for the aged. 

- Introduce appropriate community service for the aged so that they can be fully
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integrated into the mainstream society. 

- Introduce skills re-training in order to make old age worth living, for those 
who are able to do some work. 

- Promote voluntary work among the aged. 

6.5 Women and Development 

UNIP is fully conscious of the existing imbalance between women and men and re- 
affirms its historical commitment to women's rights and equal opportunities for 
all; hence our policy of positive discrimination UNIP also understands that 
empowerment of women both economically and socially is a must because women play
a major role in the upbringing, welfare and survival of the family.

UNIP facilitated the breaking down of legal and some cultural barriers to 
participation of women in all spheres of social, economic, and political life.
 
UNIP is committed to act appropriately to ensure full participation of women in 
governance and the development process and to the attainment of equity between 
the sexes. 

UNIP in government will: 

- Ensure gender equity in all national programs and plans. Gender concerns will 
be mainstreamed into national and sectoral policies. 

- Implement affirmative action programs to redress historic gender imbalances 
and disadvantages. 

- Repeal all laws, practices and regulations that perpetuate gender 
discrimination. 

- Ensure that women hold at least one third of appointed positions.

Through a process of positive discrimination. 

- Pursue an affirmative action programme and will strive to achieve greater than
30% women's participation in parliament, government and other institutions. 

- Encourage and support organisations that are concerned with the cause for 
gender equity and equality. 

6.6 The Family 

Strong families build strong communities. 

The saying, CHARITY BEGINS AT HOME could not be more appropriate than in our 
Society today.

We cannot talk about democracy unless we develop mechanisms for fostering those 
essential values that build good character.

The values of integrity, responsibility, sharing, and altruism are essential not
just for the survival of democracy, but also for us as confident and caring 
people.

UNIP is committed to the growth, development, and survival of caring and 
responsible families.

Leaders should be exemplary in behaviour, good morals and having a stable 
family.

The past decade has seen the battering and near-destruction of the family 
largely due to poverty and the absence of role models in the leadership of the 
nation.
 
We believe that God-given rights of the family come before those of government.
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We have a moral duty and must be determined to fight against hypocrisy.

When government ministers abandon their families and run away with young women 
the age of their own children and government protects such arrangements and acts
as if there is nothing wrong then the nation is in dire straits.

Government should never condone the break-up of families. Strong families are 
the foundation of strong communities and strong nations.

Zambians are duty-bound to elect only those leaders that uphold good family 
values that are essential for the survival of democracy and good government. 

In the last decade, society paid dearly through unprecedented increases in cases
of divorce, incest, child abuse, rape, prostitution, licentious living, crime 
and break up of family life and the decay of the moral fibre of society. 

UNIP seeks to morally re-arm the family.

We know that unstable families tend to produce unstable children and eventually 
unstable adults.

WE pledge to keep the family in its proper place at the centre of good public 
policy.

UNIP in government will: 

- Introduce measures to enhance the stability of the family. 

- Enforce legislation to protect the family 

- Encourage churches and similar organisations to play a substantial role in 
family counselling. 

- Intensify awareness of family planning and effects of population growth. 

6.7 Quality Education For All 

UNIP acknowledge that citizens are the most valuable resource of any country and
that an educated and enlightened citizenry is the most critical agent for 
development and social transformation.

Our party laid a firm foundation and achieved a proud record in the 
establishment and enhancement of education and skills training for all Zambians 
during the period from 1964 to 1991.

Highly qualified Zambian personnel are currently serving in other countries in 
Southern Africa and further abroad.
 
UNIP subscribes to the universal primary education as a basic human right.

UNIP is committed to achieve this goal and raise the status of education to its 
former dignified level.

UNIP in government will:

- Provide a nine-year compulsory free primary education for all Zambian children

- Re-organise the secondary school system into three streams.

A technical, a natural science and an arts stream up to grade thirteen.

The secondary school system will produce ready for employment graduates.

Only exceptional cases will proceed to the university. 

- Develop a post-primary school curriculum that progressively introduces 
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entrepreneur-ship training in agricultural and industrial skills for 
self-employment.
 
- Construct, rehabilitate, expand, equip, and adequately staff educational and 
training institutions in order to accommodate the growing youth population and 
to provide an environment for achieving quality education.
 
- Encourage and support community and private initiative in the field of 
education training and develop policies for equitable cost sharing for secondary
and post-secondary school education, but ensuring that no deserving individuals 
is denied an opportunity to attain the highest level consistent with his or her 
ability. 

- Revive and enhance basic literacy programmes for both children and adults. 

- Rehabilitate and expand infrastructure in tertiary educational institutions in
order to increase access. 

- Improve conditions of service for education personnel in schools and tertiary 
institutions so as to reinstate morale and the image of educational 
practitioners. 

- Give an incentive to all categories of teachers to gain higher educational 
qualifications in order to improve their conditions. 

- Promote higher qualifications and incentives for primary school teachers in 
order to improve foundation education 

6.8 Science, Technology And Vocational Training 

Science and technology is key to industrial development.

UNIP will chart a dynamic science and technology policy that will propel Zambia 
into local and international markets with a sustainable technological base to 
ensure long-term competitiveness of the products and services in the markets.

The strategy will focus on a few branches with the greatest factor endowment and
spread to others, which will emerge. 

UNIP in government will: 

- Consider technology especially information technology as an important 
strategic variable in our economic and social endeavours. 

- Give the highest priority to introducing as many of the populace as possible 
to the use of information technology as provided by the internet and the 
worldwide web. 

- As a matter of policy, UNIP will make it practicable to provide computers at 
all levels of education.
 
- Enhance the development of science culture through the National Council for 
Scientific Research, universities, colleges, schools, and other institutions of 
learning. 

- Embed the culture of technology through human resource development; this will 
include teaching mathematics, science, and practical subjects in the schools and
colleges.

Particular bias will be made to encourage girls to study mathematics, science, 
and practical subjects at all levels of education.
 
- Put in place measures, which will ensure respect for our professionals in 
order to contain and reverse the brain drain so that the country may benefit 
from the investment in Zambian nationals working abroad. 

- Expand the industrial base through the reintroduction of craft and skills 
training in order to improve the quality of Zambian workmanship.
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UNIP in government will reintroduce apprentice training in all trades.
 
- Revive and establish more scientific, economic, and social research 
institutions for the improvement of human life. 

6.9 Quality Health And Nutrition 

The health of the nation is the most paramount investment that any nation can 
make.

A healthy nation is a productive nation. 

The MMD government embarked on an ill-conceived health reforms programme in 
1993, which essentially decentralised the health sector, in a bid to 
commercialise health services.

There was little attention paid to the financial and organisational requirements
of the decentralised structure.

The result is that the whole system has collapsed.

The overheads have been exaggerated.

The drugs have run out.

The whole control system for user fees is a leaking basket.
 
UNIP in government will: 

- Re-organise the administrative structure and system of health delivery. 

- Give priority to rehabilitation of the national health infrastructure and 
establishment of advanced treatment centres to avoid numerous exceptional cases 
referred abroad.

- Put in place programmes to enhance better conditions of service for all health
personnel in order to attract back Zambian medical personnel that has left the 
country for greener pastures. 

- Formulate a drugs policy, which will ensure the development of the 
pharmaceutical industry and availability of quality medical supplies and also to
prevent distribution of drugs by unqualified people. 

- Facilitate specialist training in all medical fields and allow medical 
practitioners to sit on world health conferences for treatment of complex cases.

- Ensure health service is accessible and delivery benefits patients, taxpayers 
and insurance holders and satisfies heath service personnel. 

- Intensify community health care programmes 

- Establish an appropriate and viable institutional framework through A National
Public Health Service Commission (NPHSC). 

The NPHSC will pursue a health service policy that will aim at; 

(a) Improvement in physical and mental health of the people.

(b) Improvement in the diagnosis of diseases.

(c) Improvement in the treatment of diseases.

(d) A preventative public health delivery system.

The service will pay particular attention to primary health care and the 
restoration of the pre-1991 levels of child immunisation in the country, 
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prevention, and treatment of the nation's common killer diseases and to the 
prevention of STDs and HIV / AIDS.

UNIP will make water and sanitation part of the health issue hence community 
health care will be intensified. 

6.10 HIV / AIDS 

HIV / AIDS is a danger to the human race.

Its toll on Zambia continues to be a major concern.

Those who suffer from AIDS, their families, and the men and women of medicine 
who care for the afflicted deserve our compassion and help.

Government's attitude to this deadliest of modern day enemies is regrettable. 

As in other parts of the world, AIDS education in Zambia should emphasise the 
safest ways to avoid infection with the AIDS virus.

It is extremely important that testing and contact tracing measures be carried 
out and is appropriately confidential, as is the case with the long-standing 
public health measures to control other communicable diseases that are less 
dangerous than AIDS. 

UNIP will vigorously fight against AIDS and with support from both local and 
international partners facilitate both social and medical research in epidemics.

UNIP in government will:

- Establish a National HIV / AIDS Council and Research Centre to facilitate the 
continued search for the cure. 

- Support the efforts of voluntary, private and public organisations engaged in 
AIDS work. 

- Give special care to AIDS patients and their dependants/spouses in case of 
death. 

- Protect those who do no have the disease through an aggressive educational 
campaign.

6.11. Social Housing 

Zambia is currently facing a very serious crisis with a large portion of the 
population having inadequate if not sub-human shelter.

This is evident particularly in the urban areas or where more than 50% of the 
president live in squalid squatter settlements without the basic amenities of 
water and sanitation.

UNIP understands housing to be a basic human right
 
During the last decade there has been some ill-conceived initiatives by 
government which forced the district councils to sell off their housing.

Many of the sitting tenants who could not afford the selling price have either 
had friends or relatives buying the houses in their names or sold the houses all
together.

The so-called empowerment system has not guaranteed the houses to the sitting 
tenants. 

While UNIP has always encouraged a policy of home ownership, It also believes 
that the policy must be correct for this ownership and the so-called empowerment
to take place.
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UNIP in government will: 

- Develop a viable housing policy that will guarantee the houses to the sitting 
tenants by mortgaging the houses to them.

There will be no need for deposits.

The monthly instalments will be paid into a housing bank for on lending to other
citizens. 

- The private sector will also be encouraged to use this option for their share 
holding in the housing bank. 

- Address the issues of tax incentives for private capital invested into public 
housing projects and government subsidy of mortgage interest rates. 

- Institute zoning regulations, which will require developers to include local 
social recreational and business facilities and amenities. 

- Determine suitable codes and standards for construction in Zambia. 

- Take specification to encourage building materials production as an employment
creation strategy among the youth.

Provide incentives for the establishment of building materials industries using 
local raw materials. 

- Initiate an accelerated land-demarcation and servicing programme to provide 
serviced plots for residential, commercial, and social needs. 

- Restructure the National Housing Authority (NHA) so as to make it more 
responsive to the housing needs of the low to middle income groups. 

- Encourage the establishment of a housing bank and mutual building societies 
with capacity to offer mortgages at lower rates than the Bank rates. 

- Re-plan and upgrade squatter settlements. 

- Revive and re-facilitate housing construction by local authorities. 

- Introduce an accelerated self-help housing scheme with government subsidy for 
rates to make housing ownership meaningful for the poor. 

- Solicit direct investment in science and technology to facilitate development 
and enhancement of science and technology.

UNIP will ensure that direct investment is done polytechnics in such away that 
learning and manufacturing is done simultaneously. 

- Ensure that investment involving turnkey technology such as setting up of 
assembly plants will accommodate the process of local manufacture of the parts.
 
6.12. Arts And Culture 

Language, arts, and culture are major indicators of the identity of a people and
can be developed into a source of employment for the people.

Unfortunately, the past decade has seen Zambia arts and culture relegated to the
lowest ranks.

UNIP recognises that arts and culture, albeit priceless and inestimable can have
economic value.

It will be tapped for employment.

UNIP in government will:

- Promote the unity of the arts and culture and their value and place in 
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society.

- Strengthen the various institutions, both private and public, dealing with 
arts and culture; theatre groups, Schools, etc.

- Reorganise the National Arts council and make it truly national and removed 
from undue political influence.

- Promote the interests of Zambian artists and musicians in order to enhance 
attraction and appreciation at home and abroad.

- Enhance the administration of royalties, copy right on patents, music, 
writings and all types of intellectual property.

- Offer incentives and facilitate the establishment of theatres and halls for 
art and cultural performances, exhibitions, etc.

- Encourage investment in cultural industries such as music recording and 
film-making.

- Take deliberate measures to promote Zambian music drama and other performing 
and industrial arts.

- Promote, at least, one Handicraft Development And Marketing Company with 
shareholder from handicraft producers.

6.13. Sports

The development of sports in Zambia has stagnated over the years.

Investment in sport have declined dramatically due to the phasing out of many 
parastatals and business houses that supported sports in the past.

This has resulted in low standards and poor performance in the most sporting 
activities.

Sport has hither to been views as a pastime or hobby for the citizens.

It will now be viewed as an important source of employment for the youth.

We need a little more Kalusha Bwalyas.

Outstanding men and women will need to be recognised for their achievements in 
sport.

UNIP in government will:

- Nurture various sports by legislating for the provision of the necessary 
facilities and training at schools and other institutes of learning.

- Respect the right of all sporting bodies to elect their own leadership and 
organise themselves under the minimum guidelines and standards set by government
bit without any government interference.

In their operations. 

- Improve the standards of sports at national and international levels through 
the promotion of competitions

- Promote and publicise both amateur and professional sporting activities.

- Popularise other sporting activities, which are not common.

- Encourage the participation of women in all sporting activities by having 
women administrators and participants.

- Provide improved sporting facilities and rehabilitate existing infrastructure.
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- Encourage community participation in the financing and development of sports.

6.14. Drug-Free Nation

The apparent absence of effective government since 1991, accompanied by a 
laissez-faire attitude in dealing with "official" drug trafficking at high 
levels of society, have seriously undermined the honest efforts of field 
operators of the Drug Enforcement Commission and other agencies.

The admission by a senior MMD government Minister that "Zambia had become the 
Colombia of Africa" has yet to be addressed.

UNIP is committed to a drug-free Zambia.

UNIP in government will:

- strengthen the interdictions of the Drug Enforcement Commission.

- Ensure the impartial enforcement of all the legislation relating to drugs and 
drug-trafficking.

- Emphasise prosecution of those that undermine drug smuggling.

- co-operate with other governments and international institutions to ensure a 
truly drug-free nation.

- Intensify anti-drug abuse education and random testing programmes on drug 
abuse.

- Review penalties relating to drug and drug-trafficking.

6.15. Non-Government Organizations (NGO's) And Other Community Service 
Organisations

UNIP believes that Non-governmental Organisations (NGOs) are an important 
vehicle for grassroots development.

NGOs are an effective means to promote grassroots participation in national 
development.

They foster civic awareness and responsibility.

UNIP appreciates the tremendous contribution the NGO sector has made to life in 
Zambia and respects both its independent role and flexibility.

UNIP in government will:

- Work closely with the NGOs to advance the cause and welfare of the communities
in which the NGOs operates.

- Collaborate with the NGO's in their human rights campaigns.

- Have NGO's directly involved in community driven planning and management 
frameworks at national and local government levels.

- Will subcontract some of the community development programmes to the NGO's to 
implement.

- Create an environment for the creation of new NGO's, which respond to the 
needs of the communities.
 
7. BUILDING A SUSTAINABLE ECONOMY 

The Zambian Economy is in crisis.

Severe negative growth, heavy depreciation of the Kwacha, deterioration of 
social and economic infrastructure, mass unemployment and growing poverty have 
characterised the last eight years of MMD rule.
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These are clear signs of the MMD Governments economic failure.

It is a failure to promote investment in industry, in education and training, 
infrastructure and new technologies, that has created sluggishness in the 
economy and intensified economic disparities

UNIP is committed to reverse this trend.

UNIP will pursue a social market policy, driven by practical policies that have 
as its main tenets the provision of productive employment to Zambians.

Therefore, while foreign investment will be facilitated a "Zambian First" policy
will guide taxation and duties imposition and other investment incentives.

While local producers will be encouraged and compelled (by an active and 
empowered bureau of standards) to produce high quality products, UNIP will 
ensure that they are protected from unfair competition.

The MMD viewed the privatisation programme as an end in itself and not as a way 
to revitalise the companies and empower local entrepreneurs.

While UNIP is of the firm belief that the latter should have been the case, UNIP
will, when in power, not attempt to reverse any sale except where fraud will be 
proven.

UNIP will instead revitalise the private sector through policies that will 
result in cheaper venture capital.

UNIP is committed to the creation of a dynamic environment that will afford the 
private sector stimuli and capacity to flourish in order to provide quality 
goods and services to the people.

UNIP is committed to economic liberalisation and not the economic abdication 
displayed by MMD.

UNIP believes that it is the responsibility of any democratically elected 
government to fulfil the needs of the people and not simply expand theoretical 
constructs and numbers.

UNIP will therefore intervene in the economy with measured investments in public
and social wealth creation.

UNIP when in Government will address the problems of joblessness, liquidations, 
and disinvestments that have been taking place since 1991.

This will be done through the Emergency Social Fund (ESF) and the Indigenous 
Enterprise Development Initiative (IEDI).

The former will open up opportunities in the social sector while the latter will
open up opportunities in the private sector.

Because of the failed economy, the Zambian populace is in misery and 
disillusionment.

UNIP will cause Zambia to start the new millennium with hope and dignity.

7.1 Economy And Finance 

Although Zambia has been in economic crisis since the energy crisis in 1973 and 
the intensification of the liberation areas in the seventies and eighties,

The decline in economic performance in the last eight years have been more 
precipitous, than at any time in our post independence history.
 
There has been a general failure of MMD's macro economic policies owing to the 
chaotic nature in which it has been implemented.
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With its narrow view of capitalism, MMD regarded all planning by the state as 
socialists and therefore bad.

The National Commission for Development Planning (NCDP) was disbanded.

No co-ordinated national investment planning takes place at the moment.
 
Without planning there cannot be a focussed vision; there cannot be a sustained 
monitoring of target achievement; there cannot be instituted timely corrective 
measures; placement of accountability is haphazard; hence the failure by the MMD
to carry any of there economic policies to fruition. 

Siphoning of the liquidity from the economy though treasury bills, positive 
interest rates without accompanying investments has exaggerated internal public 
debt without stimulating savings and investments.

Introduction of unregulated flows of foreign exchange has exaggerated the 
depreciation of our currency.

Zambia has become a haven for money laundering.

Permitting the dumping of goods and services into the Zambian market has lead to
the demise of our industries.

Lack of depositor protection statutes and appropriate central bank monitoring in
a liberalising banking environment has led to the collapse of banks and the loss
of hard earned savings by the general public often through fraudulent intent.
 
Lusaka Stock Exchange is a white elephant in a dormant economy.

Establishment of a one-stop investment centre is still a pipe dream.

The Zambia Privatisation Agency merely offloaded Zambian enterprises to 
foreigners and the ruling site.
The Zambia Revenue Authority has become an instrument for harassing political 
opponents and overtaxing the shrunken tax base.

In many cases, it was not that the market policies were wrong: rather that 
implementation was naive, not monitored and was contaminated with corruption.

UNIP, when it comes to power will:

- Promulgate our vision of a sustained economic growth based on pragmatic 
policies that enhance the well being of the majority of the citizenry while 
facilitating individual initiative.

- Promote market-friendly economic policies that have a "Zambia First" 
prerequisite.

- Seek to create effective linkages between the different sectors in the economy
in order to attain long-term national goals.

- Invest in strategic industries required for;

-- the enhancement of other industries;

-- opening up depressed areas;

-- those enterprises deemed to be necessary to national development only where 
the private sector is reluctant to do so.
 
- Implement economic intervention that will result in low and declining 
inflation, low interest rates and stable exchange rales and generally policies 
that will avoid capital flight.
 
- Re-build the devastated economy by creating an environment for local and 
foreign investments to be made.
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A key element here will be a participatory planning and management framework 
that will include all units of government and private sector stakeholders.
 
- Ensure that the Central Bank operates as an autonomous agency to manage and 
regulate the financial sector including the monetary policy.

The regulatory and supervisory functions of the Central Bank will be 
strengthened in order to ensure stability in the banking sector.
 
- Review fiscal policies wit11 a view to broaden the tax base, so that the 
burden of tax on wages, corporation tax and duty on imports can be reduced.

UNIP will introduce simple tax collection techniques geared to the different tax
groups in order to improve tax collection.

- Introduce measures that will promote savings by encouraging service schemes 
and unit trust funds.
 
- Introduce municipal bonds in order to encourage construction of public works 
and housing.
 
- Provide tax incentives for funds invested in housing.
 
- Regularly inform Zambians on the issues of external and internal public debt.

- Propose a monitorable scheme to the donors whereby every dollar of debt 
forgiveness is invested into human capital and infrastructure that will provide 
sustainable social services to the mass of the citizenry.

- Review all programmes found in place, in order to implement them effectively, 
amend them, or abandon them altogether, depending how they fit in our policies 
stated above.

7.2 Agriculture, Livestock, Fisheries And Food Security 

The MMD government has destroyed agriculture through the displacement of 
marketing infrastructure and the blind conviction that the private sector can 
generate huge resources required to develop agriculture.

They dismantled co-operatives, which were before 1993 responsible for 
agricultural marketing in Zambia.

UNIP agrees with the farmers who attribute the unsatisfactory performance of 
agriculture in the last eight years to late delivery of inputs, the high cost of
credit, the absence of a clear policy on agriculture, a pathetic implementation 
of little understood agricultural initiatives and the greedy involvement of 
politicians in the sector.

Serious lapses that border on corruption, insider trading, nepotism, and other 
forms of criminality have been noticed in recent agricultural market practices.

This is especially so in maize and fertiliser marketing.
 
While committed to crop market liberalisation, UNIP is very disappointed with 
programmes that leave farmers stuck with crops, while the same crops are 
imported from neighbouring countries.

UNIP will not like to see unscrupulous traders making a fortune out of 
agriculture at the expense of the farmers.
 
Once in power, UNIP's agricultural policy will centre on the following:
 
- Eliminate poverty in rural areas by transforming agriculture into a full-time 
profession. 

- Ensure that nutritious food is readily available at affordable prices. 

- Maintain high levels of strategic food reserves. 
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- Facilitate provision of long, medium term and short-term credit in order to 
enhance productivity in the agricultural sector. 

- Ensure timely supply of farm inputs. 

- Re-establish efficient and sustainable, agricultural produce marketing 
systems. 

- Encourage diversification of crops into crops and livestock, taking into 
account the soil and climatic endowment of the regions of Zambia.
 
- Improve the stock of fish and improve fisheries management and fishermen 
training and support.
 
- Increase livestock breeding centres in order to encourage re-stocking.
 
- Support the establishment of livestock based industries.

- Support the establishment of on farm, regional and national storage facilities
for strategic reserves. 

- Encourage the development and use of irrigation dams and weirs. 

- Strengthen the Veterinary and Tsetse Control Department with a view of making 
it an effective organ for the control and eradication of livestock diseases.
 
7.3 Co-operatives, Agri-Business And Rural Development 

One of the most successful programmes that UNIP implemented was the development 
of the co-operative movement.

By 1990, the co-operative movement had a membership of 400,000 families, grouped
into 4,000 primary co-operative societies.

The 4,000 primary co-operative societies where also organised into nine 
provincial co-operative unions and one apex organisation.

Their range of activities included grain marketing, primary agricultural 
processing including mealier meal, cooking oil etc.

They were also involved in the distribution of consumer goods, farm inputs and 
provision of farm credit and medium term loans for improved means of production.

They were also involved in the haulage of crops from production to consumption 
centres.

In 1989, Co-operatives had also entered the banking and insurance industries and
provision of professional services such as accounting and audit.

By 1989, the Co-operative movement was able to take over the functions of The 
National Agricultural Marketing Board with out difficulty.

Credit Unions also helped in smashing the money-lending extortionists, who were 
exploiting the workers.
 Co-operatives, in 1990, were serving 50% of the rural communities or 25% of the
Zambian population.

They generated more than 50,000 formal jobs. 

The MMD Government, when it came to power, targeted the destruction of the 
co-operative movement as a way of wiping out what they assumed to be UNIP's 
strength.

This has resulted in the devastation of the agricultural industry.

The remorseless MMD government now wants to champion the revival of the 
co-operative movement, which they had just smashed a few years back.
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They are forcing the formation of primary CO-operatives at polling stations in a
bid to win political favour.

This is bound to fail.

Co-operatives can only be formed trough the spontaneous reaction of the people 
to provide for themselves the goods and services through the co-operative 
system.
 
UNIP having re-assessment the co-operative sector will only out the following 
initiatives:

- Re-design the co-operative movement into a two-tier structure with strong 
district co-operative societies capable of competing in the open market system.
 
- Re-create co-operative organisations as business enterprises owned and 
controlled by their members.
 
- Create the capacity of co-operatives so that they can be used as a medium to 
commercialise farm services so that they support;
 
-- Improved productivity 

-- Procurement and distribution of agricultural inputs and veterinary services 

-- Agricultural finance (seasonal, medium term and long term) 

-- Agricultural extension (as commercialised services) 

-- Training in Agri-Business so that they can perform more efficiently than they
did previously. 

- Co-operatives will also spearhead the development of farm related processing 
industries, including meal processing, honey and wax, farm mechanisation, land 
use services water and sanitation programmes.
 
- Co-operatives will also spearhead resettlement schemes organised on a co- 
operative basis.

This programme will partly focus on retirees and unemployed youth. 

- Co-operatives will carry out major contract production schemes with their 
members, in order to introduce new export crops to the rural communities.
 
7.4 Transport And Communication
 
Zambia is a large and landlocked country.

UNIP developed an extensive domestic and international network of roads, 
railways, marine and air transport infrastructure.
 In addition, UNIP established public transport systems in both the rural and 
urban areas.

However, in the recent past, the transport infrastructure has been neglected 
except for a few donor-funded roads mainly in the metropolis of Lusaka. 

Transport enterprises, including the national air carrier Zambia Airways and the
road transporters, United Bus Services, have been allowed to collapse in a very 
chaotic and wasteful manner.

Ill planned efforts to provide alternative means of transport through the 
private sector has lead to an unsafe and inadequate transport sector and limping
carriers particularly in the air transport sector.

UNIP is committed to an efficient passenger and cargo transportation system that
not only adequately serves the urban population but also caters for the rural 
persons, their economic inputs, and produce.
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UNIP will provide this using direct Government intervention where necessary.

UNIP in Government will: 

- Invest in new infrastructure, such as bridges to connect remote communities; 
ring roads and tramways to ease urban congestion.

This will be done in conjunction with the private sector where they show 
interest. 

- Rehabilitate, upgrade, and maintain road, railways, airports, and water 
channels funded from user charges. 

- Where the private sector is unable or unwilling to provide transport services 
to remote rural communities, even after subsidies are offered; provide such 
services directly through such institutions as the postal services. 

- Facilitate the establishment of a national air carrier with wide private 
sector shareholding, with the State holding a minority state.
 
- Take steps to negotiate an equitable participation of Zambian transporters in 
international and regional trade.
 
- Establish an independent, aviation route allocation board.

- Strengthen road, water and aviation licensing and compliance. 

- Promote satellite technology to bring communications to remote communities and
for aviation navigation and railway signalling.
 
- Promote the World Wide Web and the Internet as a means of communication; for 
education; entertainment banking and commerce.
 
- Promote higher utilisation of rail transport, especially for heavy cargoes, by
policing road weight limitations and encouraging multi-user system on existing 
railway lines.

7.5. Tourism

UNIP in government invested significantly in tourism infrastructure, building 
airports at remote tourist destinations, road access, and constructed lodges, 
and hotels.

A strong tourism promoting board was also established.

Recently, most of this infrastructure has been allowed to deteriorate.

The Zambia National Tourism Board has been emasculated through lack of finding 
and a downgrading of its role in the sector.

The political tension that prevails repels tourists.

Poverty and the accompanying crime combined with a lack of law enforcement 
scares away tourists.
 
Tourism has a great potential of earning Zambia a lot of foreign revenues.

However tourists will not visit a country which is; poorly marketed; has a 
deteriorating environment; is experiencing growing crime and is in perpetual 
political unrest.

UNIP in Government will therefore: 

- Adopt a holistic strategy towards the promotion of tourism. 

- Ensure that tourism destinations benefit from the same programme to be 
installed to rehabilitate feeder roads. 
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- Enforce environmental protection also via ensuring alternative sources of 
power and livelihood rather than consumptive use of our natural resources.
 
- Ensure the enactment of a tourism levy that will be used for the promotion of 
tourism.
 
- Encourage protection of our tourism assets, by arranging programmes for school
children and Zambians in general to visit the tourism sights.

- The above programme will allow the tourism enterprises a higher turnover.
 
- Encourage private game ranches. 

- Work closely with the populations living at or near the tourist sights to see 
how they call directly participate in and benefit from tourism.
 
7.6 National Parks And Game Management Areas 

Depletion of wild life is a result of illegal harvesting of wild life in a 
non-sustainable way.

Experiments carried out since 1986 have indicated that the involvement of local 
communities can enable effective control of wildlife harvests and restocking.

The same experiments have also indicated that game hunting and related 
industries can generate revenues for local development.

What is now required is to develop and implement a comprehensive strategy which 
can develop the game hunting industry based on the 32 game management areas on 
Zambia.

7.6. National Parks And Game Management Areas

Depletion of wild life is a result of illegal harvesting of wild life in a 
non-sustainable way.

Experiments carried out since 1986 have indicated that the involvement of local 
communities can enable effective control of wildlife harvests and restocking.

The same experiments have also indicated that game hunting and related 
industries can generate revenues for local development.

What is now required is to develop and implement a comprehensive strategy which 
can develop the game hunting industry based on the 32 game management areas on 
Zambia.

UNIP when it comes to power will carry out the following;

- Revamp wildlife-training activities at Luangwa and develop additional 
facilities in Kafue National Park and Bangweulu Swamps.

- Develop the trophy industry by providing training to indigenous Zambians in 
the methods and techniques of taxidermy and curio production from skins and 
bone.

- Train and promote Zambians in game ranching.

- Implement a planning and management system for the game management areas, 
which will be controlled by local communities.

- Decentralise the game management licensing to the respective GMA's.

- Title to the land in game management areas will be made out to the local 
chiefs on behalf of their subjects.

7.7 Building and Major Constructions 
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With the decline in the economy induced by the MMD policy of destroying what 
they found, the building and construction sector has also declined.

Job losses, and a drop in GDP contribution by the sector, were but some of the 
effects of the slow down in this sector.
 
UNIP believes that Government instigated infrastructure development programmes 
can provide this sector with a new life.

Therefore UNIP's programmes in the social sector (which includes education, 
health, housing and transport infrastructure improvements) will not only boost 
this sector, but will be one of the engines that will drive our economic 
recovery.
 
UNIP in power will: 

- Ensure transparency in the awarding of public works contracts.
 
- Ensure a rehashing of all town development plans to include proper zoning for 
all activities.
 
- Ensure that Councils set and strictly monitor their town and country planning 
regulations.
 
- Ensure that environmental, aesthetic, and safety standards (including 
fire-fighting provision) are enacted and vigorously enforced.
 
- Ensure that architectural and engineering standards are legislated (after 
liaising with the professional institutions) and adhered to.

- Ensure that regulations regarding safety signature during construction and 
repair are strictly adhered to.
 
- Invest in construction of infrastructure in order to create social wealth and 
generate employment.
 
7.8 Commerce And Trade 

Commerce and trade are an important part of any economy.

International trade is becoming increasingly important especially with 
globalisation.

Unfortunately for Zambia the MMD government has fumbled with commerce and trade 
to the detriment of our indigenous industry and skills.

Their open doors policy (induced by the self-interest of Ministers owning 
export-import-trading companies) has resulted in a negative balance of payments 
especially when you factor out donor inflows.

Zambia has become a supermarket; vending foreign consumer goods paid for by 
donor funds that should have been directed to the provision of social services.

The dumping of second hand merchandise has destroyed our economy.

UNIP will when in power:

- Promote trade particularly with fellow COMESA and SADC states.
 
- Accept globalisation and ensure measures are taken that Zambia is protected 
from its negative impact while enjoying the opportunities it brings.
 
- Ensure that all foreign trade of goods and services has an element of 
equitable opportunity.
 
- Protect local producers against dumping and second hand merchandise. 

- Ensure Zambian producers of goods and services have reciprocal access into 
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foreign markets.
 
7.9 Manufacturing And Small Business 

Soon after the attainment of independence in 1964, UNIP embarked upon an 
ambitious programme to create a coherent national economy.

Through the creation of the parastatal sector (as an interim measure designed to
create industries and acquire indigenous management and technical skills), UNIP 
provided the country with a vibrant mixed economy.

UNIP commenced a measured commercialisation/privatisation programme in the mid 
1980's.

However, when MMD tools over, through greed, ignorance, arrogance, incompetence,
mismanagement, criminal vandalism, and "Uncle-Tourism", they caused our economic
base to collapse.

UNIP in Government will:
 
- Continue with the liberalisation programme started in the 1980's
 
- Promote the establishment of capital funds to facilitate the participation of 
Zambians in new investments.

UNIP recognises that true and sustainable development is to be realised only if 
citizens take the leading role in the management of the country's economy. 
Organisations promoting the Zambian entrepreneur will receive Government 
support.
 
- Enhance the competitiveness of our products and services in the region and 
other international markets by seeking reciprocal and equitable access.
 
- Restructure the Small Industries Development Organisation (SIDO) so that the 
organisation may play the important role of providing linkages between the small
and large-scale industries.

Large-scale industries will be encouraged to contract out component manufacture.
 
Establish a one-stop centre for local investors. 

7.10 Mining and Mineral Development 

Zambia is involved with a lot of mineral and precious stones amenable to small 
scale and large-scale exploitation.

The MMD has not been transparent in the operation and privatisation of state 
mines.

This has lead to disastrous loss of opportunities to obtain transactions that 
would have been of long-term benefit to Zambia.

It has also lead to speculation on who the true shareholders are of privatised 
mines and newly established mines.

Thus, the backbone of Zambia's job generator and foreign exchange earner liaise 
been broken.

With it, the rest of the economy has collapsed.
 
UNIP in government will:

- Make strategic investment in developmental mining projects, either alone or in
collaboration with the private sector, where such projects may not be attractive
to private capital alone.
 
- Encourage prospecting and exploration.
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All known geological data will be published and made available to local and 
foreign investors.
 
- Attract both large and small-scale mining.

Encourage the establishment of secondary industries to process our mineral 
resources into intermediate and finished industrial and consumer goods.
 
- Put measures into place to ensure that mining and processing operations do not
degrade the environment.
 
7.11 Labour and Employment Creation 

The loss of employment is perhaps the most devastating of all the ills that have
be fallen Zambia.

Loss of employment, especially in Zambia where the urban population is so high 
creates a large pool of poor and desperate people who find solace in crime and 
prostitution and vandalism.

Both these issues are threatening Zambia's internal security.

UNIP in power will
 
- Aggressively address employment creation by investing in the construction of 
public infrastructure (trunk and feeder roads, public works and buildings, 
forest restocking programmes, and rehabilitation of public infrastructure) using
labour intensive schemes.
 
- Re-introduction of the National Service, which will be, linked to all 
industries (6 months military training and 2.5 years in plant service) in all 
sectors of the economy according to the individuals wishes. 

- Institute a realistic and inflation based social security system. 

- Introduce productivity improvement schemes in government and encourage the 
private sector to do the same. 

8. BUILDING A SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT 

A sustainable environment is vital to national development both in the long and 
the short term.

It provides real improvements in the quality of human life.

It at the same time conserves the vitality and the diversity of the earth.

There is a delicate balance between the earth's carrying capacity and the 
depletion of the natural resources.

This balance must be maintained at the appropriate dynamic equilibrium in order 
to conserve life support systems, leisure that the use of renewable resources is
sustainable both in the long and the short term.

In order to conserve the future of our children and those of their children and 
their children, measures are necessary to protect the environment. 

UNIP in Government will implement the following policies:
 
8.1. Land

Land is an inalienable right of every citizen.

The living are mere custodians of land for future generations.

Traditional rulers are the custodians of customary land for the living 
generations.
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UNIP when in power:
 
- Will review the land tenure system to ensure that land rights and security of 
tenure are based on the interests of the people.
 
- Ensure that all Zambians, especially women, have equal access and equal rights
to land, irrespective of their marital status.
 
- Ensure that there is judicious alienation of land for investment to both local
and foreign investors.

This will be done in conjunction with the state in the case of state land.

It will be done in conjunction with traditional rulers if the land in question 
is traditional land.
 
- Continue to strengthen and update the central land register data bank that was
stated by UNIP.
 
- Chiefs will also be given responsibility to administer the land record card 
system that will be introduced to register land use in the traditional land 
tenure system. 

UNIP will repeal the 1995 Land Act as it does not respect the rights of the 
native populations and thus is a recipe for confrontation between the locals and
immigrants
 
8.2 Forests and Pastures

Forests are the dominant feature of our environment.

It is the most important feature in the conservation of our environment, the 
water system and is the home of Zambia's animal life.

The rapid growth of the towns has accelerated the pace of depletion of the 
forests.

It is the cheapest source of energy for cooking.

Unless the depletion of forests is checked without delay, a serious human 
catastrophe is likely to be created.

The depletion of pastures due to over extension of cropping land especially in 
Southern, Central and Lusaka provinces is also a source of concern.

There is an urgent need to address the situation.

UNIP in power will: 

- Develop an effective programme of protection and conservation of forests.
 
- Develop programmes of forest re-stocking to support high water tables in 
catchment areas and forest re-claiming.
 
- Encourage farming of fast growing trees for commercial fuel wood and promote 
other energy sources.
 
- Introduce an effective forest policing mechanisms in order to enforce 
compliance with forest harvesting standards and levies to support re-stocking.
 
- Will embark on improved pasture growing for livestock in Southern, Central and
Lusaka and Copperbelt provinces.
 
8.3 Rivers and Wetlands 

Rivers and wetlands areas are very important gene hanks of nature and are key to
Zambia's ecological system.
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Rivers and wetlands are not only a source of food for people and other marine 
life; they contain fauna and flora, which support human and animal life.

Yet, our rivers are threatened with silting especially Luangwa River in the 
Eastern Province.

The Kafue weed threatens the lower Kafue River and Lake Kariba.

The Bangyeulu and Mweru Wantipa wetlands continue to receive lip service in 
terms of development. 

UNIP in power will undertake the following initiatives:
 
- Establish grant aided Conservation Trusts to manage and develop our major 
rivers and open them to commercial exploitation in a sustainable way.
 
- Commercialise the harvesting of Kafue weed so that the problem can be resolved
in a profitable way.
 
- Facilitate the acquisition of equipment for the dredging and clearing and 
construction of channels in order to open up the wetlands for commercial 
exploitation.
 
8.4 Water 

Water is life.

Zambia is endowed with abundant fresh water resources in major rivers and 
underground.

Yet, many of our people continue to ha6 no access to clean water. 
Frequent droughts severely affect water supply in the towns and cities.

They also affect generation of electric power.

The main reason is that water has not been adequately considered as a commodity 
that can be exploited commercially.

UNIP in power will: 

- Commercialise the water supply system in order to improve clean water supply 
to the urban centres.
 
- Strengthen the WASHE programmes throughout the country in order to ensure that
there is clean water supply to all the rural areas through the use of boreholes.
 
- Promote the construction of dams and weirs in low rainfall areas so that 
rainwater can be tapped for farming.
 
- Provide subsidised loans for water reticulation to the farming community in 
order to enable full time farming for the whole year.
 
8.5 Energy 

UNIP's energy programme was designed to take advantage of Zambia's position at 
the water catchment area of central Africa, which makes it possible for Zambia 
to become the major supplier of hydroelectric power in sub-Saharan Africa.

It had constructed power lines to all the neighbouring countries as a first step
towards establishing hydroelectric power as a major export earner.
 
UNIP had also realised that fuel wood as a source of energy was destructive to 
the economy and therefore, it was important to exploit other sources of energy.
 Biogas and solar energy became important considerations on the drawing board, 
as an alternative source of power for the masses.

The MMD government, whose narrow-minded approach to creation of efficiency in 
the energy sector has been merely to increase electric power tariffs, has not 

Seite 34



UNIP 2001
acted upon all these initiatives.

UNIP when it comes into power will carry out the following:
 
- Seriously consider increasing the hydroelectric power reticulation of Zambia's
rivers ant increased transmission to the neighbouring countries.

- Increase the number of water holding dams so that they can be used to increase
the water flow to the main dams during the dry season so as to avoid load 
shedding.

- Speed up fund raising and construction of the lower Kafue project 
hydroelectric scheme.

- Serious negotiation on the construction of Batoka hydroelectric power station.
 
- Pre-feasibility studies on the Sesheke rapids to investigate the possibility 
of construction a hydro power station.
 
- Feasibility surveys on the potential for hydropower on Luapula and Chambeshi 
rivers.
 
- Speed up the electrification of high-density areas so as to reduce the use of 
charcoal as fuel energy for cooking.
 
- Expand and disseminate the use of solar power as source of energy for the 
rural areas.
 
- Liberalise power supply so that ZESCO concentrate on power generation while 
retailing is left to other private enterprises.
 
8.6 Wild Life 

Zambia's wild life has been decimated considerably through commercial poaching.

Part of the problem is that wild game is seen as a delicacy that has been 
enjoyed from time immemorial.

Lately the harvests have gone far beyond sustainable level.

The problem has been greatest with elephants that are required for their tusks.

Some people are claiming that ivory has now become legal tender more important 
than gold.

The rhino has also suffered due to its purported aphrodisiac qualities mostly 
demanded in the Far East.

The problem of poaching has persisted due to the high demand for wild life 
products both at home and abroad.

UNIP then in power will approach this problem with a two-pronged strategy.

For the domestic market, UNIP will; 

- Encourage game ranching for the supply of game meat to the urban market so 
that the demand for bush meat will diminish.
 
- Encourage game cropping and will licence agents (butcheries), which will 
market the game meat.

This will discourage illegal poaching. 

At the international level, UNIP will; 

- Lobby with other international organisations for a total ban on ivory trade.

When there are countries experiencing an over supply, cropping can be sanctioned
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by quota and the products sold by public auction.
 

- UNIP will continue to strengthen the policing mechanism. 

8.7 Environmental Protection 

The present policing mechanism for the disposal of effluent leaves a lot to be 
desired.

Manufacturing enterprises are dumping waste matter with impunity.

Air, noise and water pollution goes on unabated.

Part of the reason is that, air, water and noise pollution standards have not 
pet been set.

UNIP in power will; 

- Establish a strong environmental impact assessment team to monitor 
environmental pollution.
 
- Improve the funding of Environmental Council of Zambia so that it can promote 
a clean environment.
 
- Strengthen the statutes that prevent environmental abuse.

- The Environmental Council of Zambia will be given high court status so that it
can punish offenders as quickly as possible.
 
- Involve traditional leaders, schools and other local organisations in 
disseminating environmental education for conservation.
 
- Provide incentives to local communities to ensure effective, conservation and 
sustainable use of natural resources.

9. ESTABLISHING A PROFESSIONAL AND CORRUPTION FREE PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION 

9.1 Civil Service

UNIP believes in a non-partisan professional and corruption free Civil Service.

Administrative heads of Government Ministries should be appointed and granted 
security of tenure by a non-partisan Civil Service Commission.

The present civil service has been turned into a partisan institution.

The powers of controlling officers have been eroded systematically as Cabinet 
Ministers have usurped their powers.

The controlling mechanisms will have to be restored. 

UNIP is committed to a professional public service that will serve the Republic 
and the people of Zambia with distinction and honour.

UNIP in power will; 

- Ensure that a professional and unimpeachable Public Service Commission, 
comprising of men and women of integrity, make appointments into the public 
service.
 
- Enact a Public Services Act, which, among other things, will give public 
service workers protection against capricious and politically motivated acts, 
punishment, or dismissal.
 
- Ensure that the defence, civil, judiciary, police, and prison services acts, 
and all other acts that relate to the appointments of officers will be amended 
accordingly. 
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- Ensure that Civil Service personnel are distinguished from programme personnel
in order to maintain a reasonable size Civil Service.
 
9.2 Anti-Corruption Commission
 
The Anti-Corruption Commission has been weakened by the fact that it had no 
proper autonomy to carry out its duties effectively.

The fact that the commission has to seek approval from the Director of Public 
Prosecutions or the President of Zambia, when the cases involve ministers, 
leaves enough room for manipulation or delay of the cases.
 
UNIP will ensure independence and autonomy of the Commission.

Parliament should appoint the Commissioner who will be fully accountable to it.

The same will apply to the Drug Enforcement Commission, the Auditor General and 
the Chairperson of the Human Rights Commission.
 
9.3 Auditor General 

The Auditor Generals reports are in arrears for many years.

This in practice means that 
the audits do not reveal malpractices in time for any corrective action to be 
taken or indeed to punish the culprits.

The delays are often attributed to understaffing as well as poor calibre 
personnel.

UNIP believes that partisan appointments are also responsible for this.

UNIP in power will;

- Ensure that the appointments to the Auditor General's office are meritorious.
 
- There is a rigorous staff development programme to ensure improved competence.
 
- Improvements in the conditions of service to ensure that qualified staff in 
retained by the service.
 
9.4 Investigator General 

UNIP will strengthen the Office of the Investigator-General.

The strengthening of this office shall be done in accordance with the aim of 
enhancing checks and balances and in order to reduce the abuse of office and 
dereliction of duty.

We believe that a strengthening of the office of the Investigator General will 
enhance the efficiency of governance and development.
 
9.5 Police and Public Security 

UNIP will ensure Zambians a truly professional non-partisan police service.

We will review the Police Services Act to enhance in practical terms the police 
service, as it should operate in a genuine democratic environment, not for 
partisan ends.

UNIP in power will:
 
- Review and improve the conditions of service of the officers in both the 
police services in accordance with a living wage standard.
 
- Ensure that the police service under-go a major overhaul to rid it of 
incompetent and corrupt elements.
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- Under-go intensive psychological and human rights training in order to 
re-orient it to defending the public and not just leaders.
 
9.6 Prisons and Correction Services 

Zambia's prison service tends to produce hardcore criminals instead of 
correcting the offenders and turning them into responsible citizens.

During the second republic most of 
the prisons were self sufficient in the production of food and often had a 
surplus for sale.

This is no longer the case.

UNIP in power will; 

- Develop a self-reliant prison system, which will establish its own industries.

The industries will be used for skills training in order to refom the prisoners.
 The industries will also be used to generate incomes to support an improved 
living standard of inmates.
 
- Encourage the use of community service as punishment for certain categories of
offenders. 

- Separate junior offenders from senior offenders. 

- Take immediate measures to improve the health and nutrition conditions in the 
prisons.

A prison sentence should not become a death for prisoners who are not on death 
row. 

9.7 Defence and External Security 

We are committed to a professional defence and intelligence service, headed by 
non-partisan defence and intelligence chiefs with un-peaceable educational and 
professional qualification is and experience.

The defence and security wings of Government will be given both legal and 
professional autonomy to defend the people of Zambia against the malpractices of
Government as well as those people who will like to harm the state through 
illegal means.
 
10. TOGETHER INTO THE FUTURE
 
The historic mission of our Party continues to be valid.

We seek to establish a just society in which women and men live together equally
in freedom and dignity. 

In the past we fought against racism. We fought against the economic and 
political systems that treated the people of our country as sub human beings and
as drawers of water and hewers of wood.

We fought against these injustices in Zambia and abroad.

In Government we worked tirelessly to establish political and economic systems 
upon which we tried to establish an equitable society.

Efforts in this regard are public knowledge.

We still are committed to this vision of a just and equitable society.

We know that the unfair distribution of income, wealth and opportunity divides 
society; it divides people into haves and have-nots.
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We are determined to eliminate social economic and political inequalities.

We are striving for an equitable society in which people, in which people have a
say in decisions that affect their lives and their work.

We in UNIP are proud of our record.

Ours is a record of mutual trust between the government and the governed, a 
record of tested reliability.

We are proud of our achievements in moulding a 'One Zambia, One Nation' We have 
rededicated ourselves to a pragmatic programme to uplift our country from its 
current poverty of ideas, morals, and hope for a decent life.
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